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PRESIDENT’S ARTICLE

LOST IN TRANSLATION – JANUARY 9, 2013 INN MEETING

On January 9, 2013, the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court met at the Arrowhead Country Club.  

PROJECT GRADUATE


The meeting began with a presentation by the Honorable Barbara Buchholz regarding Project Graduate.  Judge Buchholz was joined in this presentation by Kara Hunter, Executive Director of CASA (Court Appointed Special Advocate) and Carrie Santoro, Educational Liaison with Children and Family Services.

Judge Buchholz explained that Project Graduate is a mentoring program whereby a Professional or Professional Team mentors a foster youth who has the ability to graduate high school within one to two years and who will be making career path decisions.  


Project Graduate requires one hearing a month for ten months in the San Bernardino County Juvenile Court.  These proceedings are referred to as ABC Court.  


Kara Hunter, Executive Director of CASA advised the membership that CASA has joined with Project Graduate.  The CASA program provides Project Graduate mentors with a designated supervisor and ongoing assistance.  A screening and background check and thirty hours of training through CASA is required in order to become a Project Graduate mentor.

Carrie Santoro, Educational Liaison with Children and Family Services explained to the membership that in her role as an Educational Liaison she assists in identifying the foster youth who would benefit from Project Graduate.  She also advised the membership that her participation is very limited and that Project Graduate provides foster youth with a more personal mentoring relationship.

Anyone interested in becoming involved in Project Graduate should contact Kara Hunter, Executive Director of CASA by email:  kara@casaofsb.org
LOST IN TRANSLATION


The Presentation Program for the evening was LOST IN TRANSLATION:  EFFECTIVE USE OF INTERPRETERS IN THE COURTS.  For this program the Inn was joined by Court Certified Sign Language Interpreters and Spanish Language Interpreters.

The program began with a skit involving a very animated Judicial Officer played by the Honorable John Pacheco, addressing the membership in Spanish.  When the interpretation was provided by the Interpreter it did not include any of the energy and animation of the Judicial Officer.  The skit was both amusing and informative because the membership was able to hear and observe first-hand how interpretation of the spoken word does not always convey the personality of the speaker.

A second skit in the presentation involved testimony in a criminal case.  Both sign language interpreters and Spanish language interpreters participated in this skit.

In general, the membership learned that a person requiring an interpreter cannot ask the interpreter questions and that it is improper for an Attorney to ask the interpreter to ask the witness a question.  An attorney should ask the question and wait for the interpretation to follow.


Through the sign language interpreters the membership specifically learned the following:


A sign language interpreter must position themselves in the Courtroom rather than simply being seated in the Courtroom.


Sign language interpreters must mirror the hearing impaired person’s emotions and diction.


A sign language interpreter needs to be able to see the person who is speaking.


There is no need for anyone to raise their voice if the person testifying is hearing impaired.


When a hearing impaired person is testifying and they nod their head in agreement, this does not mean the witness is agreeing with the person speaking, it means that the witness understands the question.


From the Spanish language interpreters the membership specifically learned the following:


If a witness responds in both English and Spanish, the witness will be admonished by the Judicial Officer that it is one or the other, but it cannot be both languages.


A Spanish speaking witness must speak up loud enough so that the interpreter for the Defendant can hear and interpret for the Defendant.


Participants in the proceedings such as jurors and Attorneys who may speak Spanish cannot interrupt the proceedings because they understand the testimony before it is translated by the Interpreter.


Compound and double negative questions are difficult to translate.


Figures of speech are difficult to translate.  An example that was given is the expression “You are in a pickle.”

Legal jargon is difficult to translate.


The Spanish language takes 30% longer to speak.  The interpreters encouraged the membership not to speak quickly and to take pauses if they are engaged in a proceeding involving an Interpreter.


A proceeding involving an Interpreter takes longer.


There are three forms of translation.  One is consecutive translation and involves waiting for the witness to complete what they are saying followed immediately by the Interpreter’s translation.  Another is simultaneous translation in which the Interpreter translates at the same time that the witness is speaking.  And then there is sight translation which usually involves a document whereby the Interpreter translates the text of a document while looking at the document.

In addition to the skits and the participation by the Interpreters there were several handouts provided to the membership which were very informative.  The evening’s presentation qualified for one hour of Elimination of Bias MCLE.

MOCK TRIAL SCHOLARSHIPS
BRIDGING THE GAP


As President of the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court I had the privilege of speaking to new admittees at Bridging the Gap held on January 11, 2013 at the Historic Courthouse in Riverside.  There were 56 new admittees in attendance.  I shared with them a history of the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court including that the Inn was named for distinguished San Bernardino County jurist, former Presiding Justice Joseph B. Campbell, of the Fourth Appellate District, Division Two.  I advised the attendees that an Inn provides education to its membership through a pupilage approach in which the members provide education to one another.  I told the attendees about some of the programs the Inn has presented this year and invited them to consider joining the Inn as it will provide them with a unique learning experience and the opportunity to meet and interact with other Attorneys and with Judicial Officers.
JOINT INNS DINNER MEETING

The next meeting of the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court will be the Joint Inns Dinner Meeting hosted by the Warren Slaughter-Richard Roemer Inn of Court on February 19, 2013, with a reception from 5:00 p.m. to 6:00 p.m. followed by dinner and program at 6:00 p.m. at the Indian Wells Club, in Indian Wells, CA.  This is a joint meeting of the Inns of Court based in Riverside, San Bernardino, Temecula and the Coachella Valley.

Speakers for this event will be California Supreme Court Justice Ming W. Chin and California Court of Appeals Justice Douglas P. Miller, speaking on the topic “Judicial Elections: Who Wins and Who Loses?”


For membership information in the Honorable Joseph B. Campbell Inn of Court please contact Membership Chair Kathleen J. Patterson at kpatterson@homan-stone.com

